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My Dear Friends, 

In the Musee des Beaux Arts in Rennes, there 

is a remarkable picture. The artist is Georges de 

la Tour. We know little of the artist, except that 

he was clearly impressed and moved by the 

revival in faith that followed the teaching and 

influence of Francis of Assisi in  the eastern 

area of France. The picture depicts the image of 

a new-born baby held in his mother s arms. 

The expression of the mother is joy, reverence 

and love ï almost as if  she cannot believe the 

miracle of birth. Beside her is a second woman, 

perhaps a midwife, who equally looks at this 

miracle of birth in wonder and in joy. The 

second woman holds a candle which she 

shields with her hand, such that the  hidden 

light is reflected by the head of the child so that 

it appears that the child is the source of light. 

The costume is simple and the swaddled child 

and the women, who gaze at him, are tranquil. 

The scene could be the birth of any child and 

although we assume it is Mary and the Christ- 

child, it is the miracle of any childs birth. 

 
In the Incarnation Jesus became what we are in 

order that we might share his divinity. He was 

born like us ï vulnerable, helpless and 

dependent upon others for his every comfort 

and care: dependent upon the love of his 

parents. Love is the key. ĂGod so loved the 

world that he gave his only begotten Son. All  

through his life, Jesus showed love for the sick 

and suffering, for the poor, for the bereaved 

and those who have no voice. Because he died 

for us on the cross, he elicits from us that same 

love for our fellow human beings. In a poem, 

ĂAdvent Meditation  Alice Meynell writes with 

deceptive simplicity of waiting for Incarnation: 

 
No sudden thing of glory and fear 

Was the Lord s coming; but the dear 

Slow Nature s days followed each other 

To form the Saviour from His Mother 

One of the children of the year. 

The earth, the rain, received the trust, 

The sun and dews, to frame the Just. 

He drew His daily life from these, 

According to his own decrees 

Who makes man from fertile dust. 

 
Sweet summer and winter wild, 

These brought Him forth, the Undefiled. 

The happy Spring renewed again 

His daily bread, the growing grain, 

The food and raiment of the Child. 

 
The poem suggests that Jesus was to come into 

the world like any other child, formed 

gradually over the months of pregnancy in his 

mother s womb. His infancy was like that of 

any child as he drew experience and life from 

the things around him. But in the second stanza 

of the poem, the great paradox of incarnation is 

revealed. The Word, that made all things, 

became flesh. The last stanza speaks of the 

ministry of Jesus, about the spiritual bread 

which was to be his gift and our mainstay. 

 
We celebrate the incarnation reflecting that the 

God we experience is with us, alongside us in 

all our trials and tribulations of life, and an ever 

-present reminder that life is not ordinary but 

God-filled. 

 
With every blessing for a very Happy and 

Peaceful Christmas. 

Canon Maureen 
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I dont know about you ï but I dont seem to have stopped recently! There 
are just so many things that need to be done, people to meet, services to 
plan, jobs to do é I could go on! At the end of the day it is sometimes 
frustrating to see all those jobs that I haven t crossed off my list; but I never 
seem to notice all the ones that have been achieved and crossed off 
successfully, let alone all the things that simply arrive on my desk or people 
who walk through the door unannounced and take over for an hour or two!! 

 
However, in all that busyness, it is important to take time out; to be amongst 
friends, to take a step back from the every day. I have been lucky to be part 
of several special events recently which have done just that. 

 

All who went to the Canterbury Province Rally in Exeter in September will agree wholeheartedly that it was 
a most superb occasion, skilfully put together, warmly welcomed by the cathedral Ăhome-team  and 
supported by the Devon & Cornwall Branch. It was a tribute to the dedication and teamwork led by 
Michael Greaves, Canons Virger at the cathedral, and Marion Taylor the Branch Treasurer. It was an 
honour to present to the National Chaplain so many new members to be admitted to the Guild from that 
branch. Long may it continue. 

 
There have also been other reasons to celebrate; some of us were privileged to be invited to the 70th 

anniversary celebrations of the St Albans Branch ï held in St Albans Abbey on Friday 13th October ï on 
the exact anniversary of the founding of the branch; others were delighted to be at the service in Guildford 
Cathedral during which Bill Groves ï a very longstanding member, former National Chairman and Deans 
Virger of Guildford ï was presented with his certificate and hood on being awarded the Fellowship of The 
Guild (FCEGV) by Canon Maureen. We thank Bill (and Valerie!) for their dedication and commitment to 
the church and the Guild, and again our heartfelt thanks to the Chapter of Guildford and the members of 
the Chichester, Guildford & Portsmouth Branch (ably masterminded by Bernie Hill) for making the day 
possible. 

 
The Standing Committee, Central Council, and Communications Committee, have all met since 
September and you will read more about that elsewhere. In the last month or so, I have been pleased to 
attend and speak at the Canterbury Branch annual dinner, and to be present at the Rochester Branch 
Christmas lunch, where I was able to meet many members in their own area and to enjoy their company. 
Wearing my other hat I have also been privileged to be present at the enthronement of the new Bishop of 
Birmingham, when I have to attend upon the Archdeacon of Canterbury as he enthrones the new bishop 
into his seat in the cathedral. 

 

On a personal note, I can t quite believe that I have 
been in Canterbury for over a year now, and am 
looking forward to the joys, opportunities and 
challenges of my second busy Christmas in 
Canterbury. My family and I wish you all an engaging 
and blessed Christmas. 

 

 
 
 
 
 

S.T.  CHURCHWARE  

Church Plate × Carved Wood × Altar Wine 
× Hassock Kneelers & Pew Cushions × 

Vestments & Linen 

We specialise  in  CANDLES ï wax  & 
nylon  oil  burning  

176 Short Heath Road, Erdington 

Birmingham B23 6JX 

Telephone/Fax: 0121 350 6177 

Telephone: 0121 693 6277 

Email: Church6177@AOL.com 

 
 

Are you looking for training? 
 

Why not try the Church of England 

Guild of Vergers Training Course? 

Further details from the Training Registrar: 
John Shearer, MA, 1c, Colston Parade, 

Redcliffe, Bristol   BS1 6RA 

Tel: 0117 929 0102 

E-mail: John.Shearer@mac.com 
 

 
 
 
 

Have you 
visited our 
website yet? 

 
 

http://societies.anglican.org/guild 
-of-vergers/ 

mailto:Church6177@AOL.com
mailto:John.Shearer@mac.com
http://societies.anglican.org/guild
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Central Council Report 
The Central Council met on the 19

th 
October at St Marylebone Parish Church. The Chairman welcomed everyone 

and thanked John Shearer for hosting us, and congratulated him on being appointed the Head Verger designate of St 

Mary Redcliffe, Bristol. Since we last met there have been several deaths amongst the membership ï Janette 

Richardson, Dip. GV (Leicester), Patrick Hollerhead (Salisbury), and the Reverend Sir Derek Patterson, FCEGV. 

 
Matters arising from the previous meeting were discussed ï two branches ï Norwich and Rochester, both of whom 

had been in the doldrums, seem to be in better heart. The amendments to the Constitution were now available and 

have been passed to Area Leaders to take back to the branches for insertion in members booklets. Father Bill s 

Cope will  be stored at St Paul s Cathedral along with the High Mass set recently donated to the Guild. 

 
The National Treasurer reported on the current state of the accounts which remained strong, although there was a 
deficit on the conference account as the final amount did not correspond with that quoted plus it has been necessary 
to pay VAT in view of the multi facilities made available at the London Colney site ï negotiations continue with a 
view to seek at least some recompense. Sponsorship is being sought from a number of organisations, both for the 

2007 training week and the 75
th 

anniversary festival. There will  be no increase in the capitation or the Virger 
magazines subscriptions. The Treasurer is to compile instructions regarding the claiming and reimbursement of 
expenses incurred by National Officers and Area Leaders whilst undertaking national and local engagements. 

 
The Directory update continues with revisions having been sent to all Branch Secretaries for approval, amendment 

and update and then returning same to the General Secretary who will  then collate and make available to branches in 

due course. 

 
A Ăroll-up banner is to be purchased, for use at national and local events, from the proceeds of a donation. 

 
The obituary book is now in the care of the National Chaplain and it is the intention that this shall be available to 

view at national events. A new service format leaflet for the admission of a Branch Chaplain is now available from 

the General Secretarys office. The Guild archives will  shortly be transferred to Canterbury where they will  be 

stored within the existing archival facility, to which access will  be permitted subject to prior appointment. 

 
The draft publication recording the history of the Guild is now with John Campbell and it is hoped that the 

subsequent publication will  be ready for purchase in 2007. The internal record of virges and vergers, being compiled 

by James Armstrong, continues despite a major set back when he had his laptop stolen! 

 
A report is to follow regarding the outcome of a major reappraisal of the training scheme. The website has been 

updated and a new page is to be introduced ï Chaplains Corner ï to 

record those requiring prayer and encouragement.  Investigations continue 

regarding a major overhaul of the Guild site. 

 
Jeanne Scott 

General Secretary 
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didn t bother going 
night!ò. 

out last 

A Trinity of Songs 
of Praise 
Give a thought for 

  

 

from Philip Lloyd 

Chairman 

Birmingham, Lichfield & 

Coventry Branch 

 
Inside Out 

On 13th September the branch 
held its annual dinner in Lichfield 
and some 20 of us sat down to a 
very good three course meal. 
The after dinner speaker, the 
Reverend Pain, gave an amusing 
talk about his ministry in young 
offenders institutions. 

 
I particularly liked the one of his 
meeting with an inmate on New 
Year s Day and asking him if he 
was all right, upon which the 
young  man  replied,  ñOh  yes,  I 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 

the vergers at 
Lichfield who, in 
one week, had to 
cope with the BBC recording not 
one, not two, but three Songs of 
Praise ï normal, for Christmas, 
and for Easter ï maybe in our 
next report we can relate their 
experiences. 

 

from Edward Sherwell 

Consultant Scribe 

Chichester, Guildford & 

Portsmouth Branch 

 
A Well Deserved Retirement 
Tony Yates is but the third 
Deans  Virger in the life
 of Guildford Cathedral 
and after 20 years service there, 
the time had come to lay down 
his mace. 

 
He is a quiet man, whose calm 
politeness permeates all he says 
and does, and whose requests to 
all are made a pleasure to 
comply  with.    His  appearance 
a n d m a n n e r b e l i e t h e 
responsibilities he bears. 

 
T h e s e    c o m m e n t s    a r e    a 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
paraphrase of the Deans words 
contained in his sermon, and the 
speech he gave to a crowded 
cathedral on the occasion of 

Tony s last service on Sunday 1st 

October. 
 
The   Dean,    Chief    Steward, 
c a t h e dr a l st af f , an d h i s 
colleagues paid him tribute  for 
his dedication and success in 
ordering his share of cathedral 
life. Presentations were made to 
him   and    Pat,    to    sustained 
a p p l a u s e f r o m a f u l l 
congregation. His speech  in 
response gave a hint of the depth 
of his feelings, graciously 
thanking each department for 
making his work easier. To the 
accompaniment of drinks in the 
nave, Tony and Pat were 
besieged by vergers and 
worshippers keen to wish him 
well. 
 
They will move to a flat in 
Salisbury, where one window 
overlooks the river, the kitchen 
looks out on the cathedral spire, 
and where Tony will minister at 
the chapel in the complex; truly a 
place for a busman s holiday 
retirement! 

 

from Malcolm Pomeroy 

Branch Correspondent 

Devon & Cornwall Branch 

 
A Branch Revitalised 
The Devon & Cornwall Branch 
was delighted to welcome and 
host the Canterbury Rally which 
took place at Exeter Cathedral on 

Tuesday 12th  September. A 
wonderful day was enjoyed  by 
all.   The Bishop of  Exeter was 

celebrant at a Solemn Eucharist 
held at 12 noon, with the 
Reverend Tom Cameron as 
Deacon. 

 
A superb lunch was arranged in 
the Chapter House and was 
followed by a number of tours 
around the cathedral, the 
cathedral library and roof. The 
day ended with Evensong at 
which new members were 
admitted. Thanks must go to 
Michael Greaves, Deputy Head 
Virger, for this meticulous 
organisation of the day. 

 

from Marjorie Thomas 

Correspondent 

Leicester Branch 

 
Bells, Photos, Iona and Sadness 
As we approached the church of 
St James the Greater, Birstall, for 
our meeting in August, the bells 
were  ringing  out  as  a  form  of 
welcome  from  our  hosts  Kate 
and   Clive   Mobbs   (both   keen 
bellringers ï Clive being the bell 
captain) and John Walters.  The 
newly ordained Deacon, the 
Reverend Mary Williams, led us 
in Evensong (BCP) supported by 
the choir and organist, Mr Andy 
White. 

 
Kate and Clive were also 
instrumental in our September 
meeting at Wanlip Church Hall, 
providing photo albums of their 
recent visit to the Holy Land, 
whilst we shared a faith supper. 
The proceedings ended with 
Compline in the church. In the 
same month, six members of the 
branch attended the rally in 
Exeter Cathedral and it was good 
to meet up with Michael Greaves, 
a previous Leicester Branch 
member. 

 
Our thanks to the Reverend 
Aphro McCullogh for leading us 
in a service based on that used 
by the Iona Community (ably 
supported   by    a    volunteer 
o r g a n i s t / p i a n i s t ) , a t S t 
Bartholomew s   Church,   Kirby 
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Muxloe, in October. 
 
And to conclude, sadly to report 
the death of Janette Richardson, 
in September. Fuller details 
appear in the obituary section. 

 
A very Happy Christmas and 
New Year to all members, 
worldwide. 

celebration cake! We then 
boarded the steam train to 
Haverthwaite for lunch at the 
station and a visit to the engine 
shed where our Ătrain buff , 
Geoffrey Timms, aired his 
knowledge! After the steam train 
and cruise we indulged in retail 
therapy until it was time for our 
meal at The Ship Inn. 

 
 

 
from Anne Woodward 

Branch Correspondent 

Manchester & Blackburn 

Branch 

 
A Multitude of Therapy é 
A full and active social calendar 
has been undertaken and 
enjoyed by this branch during the 
past 12 months, with visits to 
Poulton-le-Fylde (St Chads); St 
Mary s,   Davyhulme   (donations 

chaplains verger and the new 
verger, Robert Sly, was admitted 
to the Guild during the service. It 
was lovely to go back to Holy 
Trinity to see Kathleen Briggs at 
her church where she was verger 
for 25 years, until her retirement. 
Balderstone and Betty Bear and 
Virgil also attended. After a 
photo call we retired to The 
Cross Keys at Slyn for an 
excellent meal. 

 
th 

Tony Hales was our next Ăhost  at 
Holy Trinity, Blackpool, in 
October, to hear about the ĂGrass 
Roots Project  his vicar, 
Reverend Canon Dick Cartmel, 
runs. Also for a talk about the 
churchs stained glass and to 
celebrate Holy Communion. 
Afterwards, we had a meal at the 
B r o a d w a y H o t e l o n t h e 
Prom,upon which we ñblew away 
the cobwebsò on our way to The 
Solarium for afternoon tea. 

and goats); Bent s Garden On the 5 September, our 

Centre in Glazebury (retail 
therapy of the plant kind) then to 
Lowton (for spiritual therapy at St 
Lukes), and representation at 
Heden (Father Bill s funeral) and 
Carlisle (rally ï something about 
judgement/court/halo?). 

 
It was good to have the company 
of members of Liverpool and 
Chester Branch on some of 
these occasions. 

 
We were again joined by some of 
the Liverpool and Chester 
Branch at Bolton-le-Sands in 
July, when we were welcomed 
with a brew before Mr Ken 
Entwhistle gave us a very 
interesting talk about Holy Trinity. 
The church dates back to at least 
Norman times and maybe to 
950AD as there is a ñteaching 
stoneò of that date. During the 
1800s and 1900s, the church 
was extended, made  smaller, 
and then extended in a different 
direction. But despite this it 
remains a beautiful village 
church. The vicar, Reverend 
Tom Maidment, celebrated Holy 
Communion and our chaplain 
gave the address. Arthur Smith 
had   retired   in   April   as   our 

journey    was    to    St    Peter s, 
Scarton, to celebrate Pam 
Derbyshires 20 years service as 
verger there. Twenty-two 
vergers   joined   70   family   and 
f riends f or (r obed) sung 
Eucharist, celebrated by our 
chaplain and assisted by the 
vicar, Reverend David Brown. 
Canon Brian Beaumont preached 
an interesting and amusing 
sermon, and prayers were led by 
Monsignor M J Tully. The choir 
gave a lovely rendition of ñLead 
me Hardò. The collection was for 
RNLI in memory of Pam s 
husband and his friend. She 
received gifts and cards for her 
church and the branch. We 
thoroughly sampled the  buffet 
and liquid refreshment and Pam 
cut her celebration cake, which 
her daughter, Karen, had made. 

 
Again, in September, we 
travelled up the M6 to visit our 
most northerly member Patricia 
Platt (our chairman) at Bowness- 
on-Windermere for a leisurely 
day.  We cruised down 
the Lake to Lakeside, 
during which  we  drank 
c h a m p a g n e      a n d 
s a m p l e d       P a m  s 

Our year finishes with this branch 
and Chester Branch joining 
Liverpool Branch for their 
Christmas meal. This  has 
become an annual event in the 
Western Rooms at Liverpool 
Cathedral which we all look 
forward to. 

 
Best wishes for a Blessed 
Christmas and a Happy New 
Year to all vergers. 

 

From John Bayliss 

Branch Correspondent 

Oxford Branch 

 
Congestion to Contentment 
As is normal, the programme for 
our quiet days at Elmore Abbey, 
Speen  -  home  to  an  Anglican 
Benedictine Community - is 
carefully  and  fully  planned  and 
this was the case for our day on 
Tuesday 3rd October.  However, 
the programme was thrown into 
disarray  owing  to  major  traffic 
congestion on - it seemed - all 

routes  leading  to  Speen; 
on the A4 and M4, the 
M40, the A34 é! As a 
consequence all those, 
excluding    those    fairly 
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local, arrived late and the 
intended Eucharist to be 
celebrated in the Oratory, did not 
take place. But what was 
undertaken, was the admission 
of our new Branch Chaplain, the 
Reverend Roy Taylor,  BA, 
MPhil, by the Right Reverend 
Dom Kenneth Newing, OSB, a 
Brother  of  this  Community. 
Later in the day, Roy was able to 
share some of his very extensive 
and interesting life  history,  and 
by the end of the day, those in 
attendance had benefited from 
the peace and tranquillity that 
permeates from this place. 

 
This branch will hold its AGM on 
Tuesday 9th January 2007, at St 
Andrew s & St Mary s Church, 
Maidenhead. 

 
Seasonal Greetings to all our 
colleagues and friends. 

 

from Peter Hudson 

Branch Secretary 

St Albans Branch 

 

70th Milestone 

On Friday 13th October, 1932, a 
meeting took place in the 
Diocesan offices, followed by 
attendance at Choral Evensong 
and so was formed, the St Alban 
Branch of the Guild of Vergers. 

 
To celebrate the Branchs 70th 

birthday to the date, some 30 
vergers, spouses, partners and 
friends met in the Abbey 
Refectory for afternoon tea and 
refreshments and shared in the 
specially prepared birthday cake, 
which was cut  jointly  by  the 
Nat ional Chair m an, Chr is 
Crooks, and Paul Russell, the 
youngest member of this branch. 
Other guests included the 
General Secretary, Jeanne Scott; 
Michael Golby, National Welfare 
Officer, and Stephen Haude, 
Chairman of the London & 
Southwark Branch. Those robing 
did so in the Lady Chapel and, 
led by Lindsay  Kemp  (Branch 
C h a i r m a n )     c a r r y i n g     t h e 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Millennium Verge, processed into 
the quire for Choral Evensong. 
The first lesson was read by 
Canon Peter Palmer, Branch 
Chaplain. 

 
After the service, the group 
assembled in the Shrine Chapel 
where four new members ï Bill 
Aries, Mark Russell, Paul Russell 
and John Snowdon ï were 
admitted by the Branch Chaplain, 
presenting each with a certificate, 
constitution book and Diocesan 
badge. A photo call ended 
proceedings with the giving of a 
commemorative booklet of the 
history of the branch, going back 
to 1936. 

 
Other activities have included a 
corporate Communion Service; 
celebration of the Alban Supper; 
a visit to Ashwell hosted by 
Cynthia Inskip, including a 
sumptuous tea; another visit, this 
time to St Mary s and the local 
museum. Our annual Christmas 
dinner will take place in early 
December. 

 
The membership of the branch 
continues to grow which in these 
times of uncertainty, is most 
encouraging. 

 
(Editor - A big thank you to Peter 
and his team for organising the 
birthday celebrations, and 
congratulations to Peter on 
recently fulfilling 20 years  as  a 
full time verger ï 4 years at All 
Saints Parish Church, High 
Wycombe (where he was 
instrumental in forming the 
Oxford Branch), and the 
remaining 16 years at St Albans.) 

from Valerie M Bruce 

PR Officer 

York Branch 

 
Love, Prayers and Healing 

On Monday 18th September, 10 
members and friends met at 
Wydale Hall, Diocesan Centre, 
North Yorkshire for our Quiet 
Day, our theme being ĂHands of 
Love. 

 
We were welcomed by Reverend 
Ann Coleman (Priest Director of 
Wydale) and on arrival were 
served with coffee. The 
Eucharist was presided over by 
Reverend    Ann    Coleman    ï 
ĂHands of Prayer . A delicious 
lunch was served and then we 
had a time of quiet and reflection. 

 
Our evening prayer ended the 
day with ĂHands for Healing  
followed by tea and cake and we 
returned to our various Parishes 
feeling refreshed. A reflective 
day was enjoyed by all. 

 
On the 9th October, nine 
members met at York Minister for 
a business meeting to discuss 
our programme until the end of 
the year.  We held our annual 
Christmas lunch at the Dene 
Court Hotel, York, on Monday 

27th November, and our AGM is 

set for Monday  15th  January 
2007 at York Minster, when the 
secretary and treasurer will be 
stepping  down.  Nomination 
forms have been circulated for 
these two positions, along with 
nominations for chairperson and 
PR officer. 
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Janette RICHARDSON, DipGV 

1932 - 2006 
 
Jeanette joined the Guild soon  after 

becoming a verger at her local church, All  

Saints, Thurcaston in the early 1990s. She 

was awarded the Diploma of the Guild with 

merit in April  1996. She then took on the 

branch secretarys duties in 1998, and was 

Area Leader 1999-2003, until 2004 when (due to ill  

health) she had to give up. She was a regular attendee at 

the branch meetings until earlier this year. She was also 

preparing the branch history in readiness for next year s 

celebrations. 

 
Jeanette was a regular attendee at conference and was 

also a tutor and was instrumental in assisting 3 of this 

branchs members in completing the Guild Training 

Course.. 

 
There was a memorial service for Jeanette at her church 

on 10
th 

October. I was unable to be present but I am 
sure it must have been a wonderful and moving service, 
with all her family and friends, including the branch 
members of the Guild in attendance.. Jeanette will  now 
be reunited with her beloved husband Phillip, who died 
earlier in the year. 

 
ñWell done thou true and faithful servant. May she rest 

in peace and rise in glory.ò 

 
Marjorie Thomas, Dip GV 

Correspondent, Leicester Branch 
 
 

 
Patrick  Joseph HOLLERHEAD  

7th September 1929 - 24th September 2006 
 
It was with great sadness that the Salisbury Branch was 

informed of Patrick s death. He passed away peacefully 

in Dorothy House Hospice, Winsley, near Bradford-on- 

Avon, with his family by his side. Patrick had not been 

ill  for very long (9 weeks) but bore his illness with great 

dignity. 

 
Both Patrick and Janet (his wife) were, and are, loyal 

members of this branch. Patrick, who had been a 

member for 10 years, will  be greatly missed, not just by 

his family but also his friends within the branch. Janet 

will  continue to attend meetings whenever possible. 

 
The funeral took place on the 2nd October at St Michael 

and All  Angels, Melksham, where he was a verger for 

many years, until his recent retirement. Several branch 

members who attended the funeral robed and processed 

into the church led by the Branch Chairman, followed by 

Alan Crossman (verger of St Michael s, Melksham), 

with the clergy, the coffin and the family of Patrick. 

Once in the church and the coffin was laid 

to rest on the trestles, Alan placed the verge 

on the coffin. The service was led by the 

Reverend Derek Smith, Team Rector and 

Rural Dean (Bradford Deanery), and former 

Salisbury Branch Chaplain, and during the 

service he laid a Bible on the coffin, with 

the Reverend Martin Kuhrt (Team Vicar) 

placing a Palm Cross, thereon.   Patrick s 

son, Andrew, read the Eulogy from which we learnt that 

Patrick was a Cruse Bereavement counsellor. The 

prayers included the Verger s Prayer, read by me. 

 
Other clergy in attendance were the Reverend John 

Darling, NSM; Reverend Annie Wintour, OLM; 

Reverend Caroline Nery, Curate; and Reverend John 

Lefroy. In the congregation were the Reverends Frank 

Fisher, Peter Hardman (present Salisbury Branch 

Chaplain), John Goodman (retired Branch  Chaplain), 

and Phillip Bell; both Peter and John robed and sat with 

the vergers. After the service the vergers lined the path 

outside to await the coffin procession to the hearse. 

 
The branch meeting was due to take place on the day of 

the funeral and was postponed and took place in 

November. 

 
Barbara (Babs) Taylor 

Chairman, Salisbury Branch 
 
 

 
The Reverend Sir William  Derek PATTINSON, 

BA, MA  

1930 - 10th October 2006 
 
A full  obituary appeared in the Church Times on 13th 

October 2006 with a number of additional tributes 

thereafter. He was made a Fellow of the Guild in 1990 

for his work on the Verger s Synochical Report which 

endeavoured to establish the role of vergers within the 

Church of England, thereby gaining due recognition as 

Laity therein. The memorial service took place at St 

Margarets, Westminster, London and the Guild were 

represented by David Dorey, FCEGV.  (Editor) 
 

 
 
 
 

Phillip BENNETT died on the 29th 

November 2006 - Honorary Verger, Eton 
College, Oxford Branch 
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Former Deanôs Virger Awarded Fellowship 
 
Former Deans Virger Mr William (Bill) Groves was 
made a Fellow of the Church of England Guild of 
Vergers, its highest accolade, in recognition of 
nearly 40 years service to the Guild at a special 
service in Guildford Cathedral. 

 
The Fellowship, conferred on 
Mr Groves on the 18th 
October by the National Guild 
Chaplain The Reverend 
Canon Dr Maureen  Palmer 
and the National Guild 
Chairman, Mr Christopher 
Crooks, Vesturer (Head 
Virger), Canterbury Cathedral, 
took place before other 
members   of    the    National 
E xe c u t i v e , t h e B r a n c h 
Chaplain The Reverend 
Christopher Vallins and 
vergers from Guildford and 
surrounding Dioceses. 

 
Mr Groves who retired as 
Dean s Virger, Guildford 
Cathedral in 2000 has been a 

member of the Guild since 1969. He has held 
official positions at Branch and National level 
culminating as the National Guild Chairman for the 
Guilds Golden Jubilee celebrations in 1982 at York 
Minster. Earlier this year he retired as Branch 
Chairman,  and  was  one  of  the recipients of  the 

Royal Maundy from H M The 
Queen at Guildford Cathedral. 

 
In 1991 Mr Groves had the 
distinction of being conferred with 
the Degree of Bachelor, honora 
causa, of the University of Surrey 
by the University Chancellor HRH 
The Duke of Kent. 

 
In the Chichester, Guildford  and 
Portsmouth Branch of the  Guild 
he has from 1976 been an active 
Branch member having held the 
positions of Area Leader and 
Chairman, and only retiring this 
year as Secretary. 

 
Bernie Hill 
Guildford Branch 

 

Church Action on Poverty 
A campaigning group have issued a report within which they have stated that the church cannot tolerate low pay 
and poverty, and have recommended that payments to lay (and ordained) staff and employees should represent a 
living wage; they recommend at least £7.25 per hour in the London area and £6.80 per hour elsewhere. These 

proposals are to be implemented with effect from 1
st 

October 2006 (Church Times, 15
th 

September 2006). 
 

WOôs Corner Regulatory Reform (Fire Safety) Order 2005 (FSO) 
This order came into effect on 1st October 2006 and stipulates that there is a 
legal obligation on a ñresponsible personò (usually a churchwarden (or a 
verger?)) to establish easy and quick exits in an emergency. This will, therefore, 
determine that there needs to be risk assessments. This order endeavours to 
consolidate numerous previous fire regulations and if there has been previous 
compliance with Fire Precautions (Workplace) Regulations 1997 (amended 
1999) which required fire risk assessments to be carried out, the new order 
should not be too onerous. 

 
Useful guidance for those delegated to perform FRAs can be found in ñFire 
Safety Assessment ï Small and Medium Places of Assemblyò ï a government 
publication, and free guides on FSO can be obtained from 
www.firesafteyguides.communities.gov.uk and www.churchsafety.org.uk, or by 
post from Church Safety, PO Box 194, Abergavenny, Wales NP7 0WZ. You 

could also approach your insurance company, eg EIG (Church Times, 22nd 

September and 10th November 2006). 
 

Leaving a Legacy to the Guild  
Guidelines to facilitate this procedure are now available from the General Secretarys office. This is an effective 

way of helping the Guild financially and can be implemented by specific instructions in your will.  All  such 

bequests will  be dealt with in strict confidence by the National Treasurer. 

http://www.firesafteyguides.communities.gov.uk/
http://www.firesafteyguides.communities.gov.uk/
http://www.churchsafety.org.uk/
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Canterbury Province Rally 

Exeter Cathedral, Tuesday 12th September  2006 
 

I attended this event as the 

newly appointed verger at the 

Parish Church of St Thomas, 

Lymington,  Hampshire.  It 

was supported by some 120 

vergers from around England 

and proved to be a very well 

organised and rewarding day. 

 
Following coffee and a warm 

welcome by the Dean, all 

robed for a Solemn Eucharist 

in the quire, conducted with impressive ceremony by the 

Bishops of Exeter and Plymouth. 

 
Following lunch in the Chapter House, there were 

conducted tours of historical sites, the cathedral roof and 

the library. My churchwarden husband, Geoffrey, had a 

great time in and on the roof and the 130 foot towers, 

one of which contained the lead workshop where the 70 

tonnes of lead for the roof was made when the cathedral 

was built in the mid 1300s. The other tower containing 

the 14 bells, all named and ranging in age from the 

1650s to the ñJubileeò bell of 1977, marking the Queens 

Silver Jubilee. The 2 largest bells weighing over 4 

tonnes, would have made the day for our enthusiastic 

Bell Tower Captain! 

 
After tea we robed again for 

procession to attend a 

marvellous Choral Evensong 

at which the new vergers 

(including myself) were 

formally  admitted   by   the 

Na t ional Chapla i n, t he 

Reverend Canon Dr Maureen 

Palmer. It was a great 

pleasure to listen to the superb 

choristers in such an inspiring environment, sitting as I 

was, facing the elaborately carved Bishop s throne 

which rises over 50 feet, nearly up to the fan vaulting 

above. 

 
I do want to say how very friendly everyone was to us 

both, making it a memorable and most enjoyable day, at 

which I was glad to have represented my Parish Church 

and the Bournemouth Branch, and I hope to join you all 

again next year. 

 
Joan Townley, Verger 

St Thomas Church, Lymington 

(Based on an article written for the Parish Magazine) 
 

I have been writer in residence in Truro Cathedral since November 2005 and very early on, Robert Preston, Area 
Leader, Devon and Cornwall Branch, had told me about this special occasion. I was delighted to be able to attend. 
Observing, worshipping and working in Truro Cathedral, I have become fascinated by the role of the vergers. Visitors, 
clergy, musicians and others come and go throughout the day, but, from the moment the cathedral doors are opened 
at seven thirty in the morning until they are locked, sometimes late at night, a verger is on hand to tend to the needs 
of the building, its occupants and the daily round of services. And should an alarm go off at night ï or a writer-in- 
residence find the crypt door locked after hours ï who is disturbed to take care of things - a verger! 

 
During the unforgettable day in Exeter, I wondered about the collective noun for a verger and wrote the following 
poem. 

 
A yawn of early travellers enter Europe s 
prettiest cathedral ï a kick-off of coffee cups 
followed by roof and library tours - 
a tension of tilting rafters 
and spell-binding of ancient pages, then 
a fluster of robing in the inadequacy of the Ladies. 
To come, meetings of love and laughter 
over a generosity of lunch. 

 
A Eucharist with its dignity of vergers 
processes gravely through the bright 
and unexpected blessing of shafts 
of sudden September sunlight 
entering Exeter, like the vergers 
and their virges, straight and true. 

 
Victoria Field (Writer-in-residence) 
Truro Cathedral 


